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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The historic Village of Waterloo, an Erie Canal community, has served as the 

primary county seat for Seneca County since 1819. The Village is most noted as 

being the birthplace of Memorial Day, when in 1866 Henry C. Welles and General 

John B. Murray led a formal remembrance of all veterans who died in war. The 

Village has also witnessed and/or played a major role in other notable historical 

events including its connection to the founding of the Mormon religion and the 

planning for the first Women’s Rights Convention in 1848. 

However, like every other community in Upstate New York, Waterloo has been 

affected by the changes in transportation patterns over the last century. The Erie 

Canal, which played a prominent role in the development of the community, is no 

longer a primary means of transportation. Local roads like Main Street, Virginia 

Street and Washington Street have become State highways. Each of these 

changes has in turn altered traffic patterns for vehicles, pedestrians, and 

bicyclists in Waterloo. 

Similarly, development patterns near the Canal have changed. In the past canal-

dependent industries primarily in manufacturing or distribution, lined the canal 

waterfront. When those buildings were demolished, properties turned into 

vacant, underutilized properties or parking, leaving significant gaps between the 

downtown core and the canal.     

This study’s scope is to address the negative impacts of the past transportation 

modifications in Downtown Waterloo and the Canal District by providing 

strategies to improve circulation, access and parking for vehicles, pedestrians 

and bicyclists. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A Memorial Day parade on Main Street in 

Downtown Waterloo 
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The project area for the study was the entire Village of Waterloo, which is located 

in Seneca County and is a gateway to the Finger Lakes. Focus areas for the study 

include Downtown and adjacent Canal district; Waterloo High School; and 

Lafayette Middle School (labeled Elementary School on map). Downtown and the 

Canal district are primed for revitalization, and would benefit from 

complementary transportation improvements for all users. The schools have gaps 

in the pedestrian and bicycle network that will be addressed by the study. 
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The primary issues and opportunities for the focus areas include: 

  

DOWNTOWN AND THE CANAL DISTRICT 

 Gaps in the bike and pedestrian network 

 Unsafe pedestrian and bicycle crossing 

 Interrupted pedestrian and bicycle access between 

Downtown and the Canal district 

 Limited streetscape amenities 

 Inefficient parking layouts  

 Limited gateway and directional signage 

 Vehicular accidents at the Main and Virginia 

intersection 

SCHOOL ZONES 

 Major gaps in the bike and pedestrian network 

 Existing sidewalks that are too narrow for bikes and 

pedestrians resulting in schoolchildren using vehicular 

travel lanes 
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Two open house public meetings were held for the project. An initial hybrid open 

house was held on February 23, 2021 including a presentation in-person that 

was broadcast via Zoom videoconferencing. The meeting was complemented by 

an online survey for participants who could not attend the open house meeting 

and make comments on boards 

Another open house was held at the end of the project on August 30, 2021 in 

conjunction with the Village’s DRI open house.  Participants at the meeting were 

able to review and comment on the draft recommendations as shown on 

renderings. 

An online survey was also launched for the project. Common comments at the 

open houses and via the survey included: 

 Improvements to existing sidewalks and new sidewalks are needed to 

improve safety, fill in gaps in the network, and provide access to the 

Canal and Oak Island. 

 Need for bump-outs at downtown corners to improve pedestrian safety 

when crossing. In addition, there were general comments that pedestrian 

crossing currently is not safe. 

 Downtown lighting is not sufficient and sections of Main Street are dark. 

 Lack of sidewalks at the high school are a major safety issue as students 

often walk in street 

 

  

Participants at the last open house review the 

renderings of proposed improvements 
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Description: Convert Main Street to a complete 

street including corner bump-outs, enhanced 

bike lanes, center median, improved 

landscaping, and better lighting. 

Estimated Cost: $2,455,000 

Description: Rearrange layout of off-street 

parking lots to increase number of spaces and 

provide better circulation. Also, add landscaping 

and pedestrian connections to Main Street  

Estimated Cost: $690,000 

Description: Cul-de-sac Locust and W. Water 

Street to create a car-free ped-bike zone along 

the Canal and provide ped-bike connections to 

Oak Island. 

Estimated Cost: $1,410,000 

Description: Increase the width of the sidewalk 

on the west side of Washington to provide a 

pathway wide enough for ped-bike connections 

to the Canal trail. 

Estimated Cost: $1,185,000 
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Description: Replacement or installation of 10 ft. 

sidewalks and addition of enhanced crosswalks to 

improve pedestrian and bicycle safety near the 

Lafayette Intermediate school. 

Estimated Cost: $370,000 

Description: Replacement or installation of 10 ft. 

sidewalks and addition of enhanced crosswalks to 

improve pedestrian and bicycle safety near 

Waterloo high school. 

Estimated Cost: $318,000 




